TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Wednesday June 7, 2023
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Council Chambers

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                          Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex              Councillor Eldon Bannister             Councillor Janice Hayward             Councillor Chris Kelly                      Councillor Judy Lander                   Councillor Roland Taylor

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long    Assistant Clerk Tina Toope  

Delegation: Olivia White from Otter Housing regarding the Housing Accelerator Fund (HAF) and short-term rentals affecting affordable housing.

Visitors:   Pat Connolly, Judy Cullen, Shirley Clark, Alicia MacDonald,                       Bill Hookey, and Barry Pearce

Mayor Bailey called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm, welcomed all those in attendance, adding that it is so good to see some residents attending and showing interest in the council meetings. He then explained the procedure of the meeting that only delegations on the agenda will be permitted to present an issue or speak to a topic, unless a Council member asks someone attending a question or for information. Should anyone wish to present or discuss an issue at any time in the future they should send along their request and the nature of their discussion to the Clerk anytime prior to the Friday before the date of that regular meeting. Regular Council meetings are held on the first Wednesday of each month. 
Mayor Bailey then asked for the adoption of the agenda for this meeting.

MOTION #38- 2023– Bannister/Rex; moved that the agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented.  All members present in favor, Motion carried. 
Mayor Bailey then asked, if there were no errors or omissions, for a motion to adopt the minutes of the regular meeting held on May 3, 2023, and the special meeting held on May 18, 2023. 
Councillor Lander spoke to say she had an objection to the minutes of May 3rd, that there were omissions because there was not enough mention of the discussion near the end of that meeting. The only thing mentioned in the minutes was the clean-ups and the dilapidated building for which a motion was made. The discussion was also about some of the issues with camper trailers in a couple of places around the community which were rented or being lived in during the summer months with no proper sewage disposal and without any authorization by the town, also operators that were carrying on business beyond the realm of the original permit issued. The Clerk explained that there was just general discussion at that time and the agreement that these topics will be on the agenda and fully discussed with decisions made at a meeting. The only decision made was the motion to have a letter written to the owner of the dilapidated building. Councillor Lander also denied that she had seconded the motion for this letter ordering the owner of the building to have it removed. The Clerk explained that this letter is part of a process by which the owner is asked their intentions regarding this building, asked to let Council know the intentions, and is then given sixty days to take action regarding the repair or removal of the building. 

It was agreed that the discussion will be added to the minutes and the wording changed as discussed at that time. Councillor Lander, being satisfied with the changes, then made a motion for the minutes. 

Motion 39- 2023 Lander/Bannister; moved the minutes of the meetings held on May 3, 2023, and May 18, 2023, shall be adopted with the agreed upon changes made to the May,2023 Minutes, as discussed. All members present and in favor, Motion carried. 

REPORTS AND BUSINESS ARISING

Fire Department

Fireman Shawn Piercey attended and proceeded to give the report for the fire department, saying that all is running smoothly and only two calls during the last couple of months. Members of the fire department and resident Gabe Fisher were invited recently to visit the House of Assembly where MHA Craig Pardy read an account of the incident which happened at the Jones’s housefire on March 6th. At that time a member of the fire department collapsed, and the fast action of the Fire Chief and Gabe Fisher thankfully saved the fireman’s life. The entourage, which also included the fireman whose life was saved and his wife, was given a standing ovation by the members of the House of Assembly and later met Premier Furey, who thanked them once again, and was invited to visit his office where photos were taken.

Fireman Piercey reported the department received a call from 911 recently whereby they were given only the civic address of the location and subsequently spent a great deal of time trying to locate this residence. Very few people have their civic numbers in their homes, and this could delay the fire department in an emergency, possibly with dire consequences. The Clerk will check with the ATIPP office to see if she can share all the civic addresses, and names of the residents, with the fire department. 
Members continue with their regular training nights and the newest members have fit right in with the team. New uniforms for all members are being as well.  
Recreation Commission

Councillor Hayward reported that the recreation meeting for this month had to be postponed, but all is going well, and a meeting will be held soon. 

The PL4C Program continues to be busy with meetings and planning workshops. Alicia MacDonald, the PL4C Community Project Coordinator, and Councillor Hayward, briefly gave an overview of this program for the benefit of the residents in attendance who may not know about this venture. Alicia explained what PL4C is and how it works in planning programs and assessing the need for children to not only become physically active for the moment, but to have it become a way of life to be physically literate and to lead an active, healthy life. Councillor Hayward explained that the Recreation Commission was approached and offered by Sport for Life Canada to become a part of this program, saying that we were recommended to them because of the progressiveness of Port Rexton and the positive things they had heard about our community. We are one of only two communities in Atlantic Canada to be offered this unique opportunity, the other being in New Brunswick. Others are spread across mid and western Canada. 
Community Outdoor Recreation Park 
Mayor Bailey reported on the status of the rink building. The top cupboards are built, bathroom doors are hung, and windows trimmed. Cupboard doors will be put in place as soon as the volunteers have time to get to it. The remaining landscaping work will go ahead as the weather improves and the contractor gets back to complete his contract. 
Mayor Bailey continued with the Waste Site report, saying the site is continuing to run smoothly with no issues reported from the supervisor, except there was a dumping of garbage in the middle of the access road on a weekend day, which is disappointing that someone has such little sense and cares so little about their community.     

Heritage Society

Councillor Lander, reporting for the Society, said their night of Story Telling, Poetry, and Music, recently held at the Lion’s Hall was a great success given the fact that it was also graduation day for Bishop White in which many of the community were involved. The Society is planning to have another event like this in the coming months to help raise funds for their operations. They have been approved for a Canada Summer Jobs program and had a candidate apply, however, this person has decided to take another position. The Clerk mention that Council has been approved for two students, one under Canada Summer Jobs, and the other for the High School Component, and have received three applications from students. Therefore, with the three jobs available, one of these students can certainly be available to the Heritage Society and all the positions can be filled. The deadline for the High School Component is in a few days. We will see if any more applications come in and if interviews are necessary, two or three will get together next week or on the weekend.   

Hike Discovery

Deputy Mayor Rex reported there have not been any meetings so not much to report at this time. This time of year is when the work crew begins their maintenance work on all the trails under Hike Discovery. 
CORRRESPONDENCE 
- A letter was received from the Minister of the Department of Municipal and Provincial Affairs informing communities that the geographic area and lack of population density will not provide the necessary tax base for another layer of government in most parts of this province. In other words, regionalization is once again scrapped, and we are back to square one with unincorporated communities reaping all the benefits while not having to pay any type of taxes, and taxing continues to rise for the struggling municipalities in the province. 

The department has outlined a next-step approach with some funding for initiatives for collaboration and service sharing and will be working with Municipalities Newfoundland and Labrador, Professional Municipal Administrators, and representatives of Local Service Districts to develop criteria for the funding. The department will reach out to communities for input on the development of a community self-assessment tool. Seems communities will, once again, just have to wait and see what happens this time.       
- A sample letter which could be sent as a letter of support for Xplore Inc. to expand their services for rural communities across Newfoundland was received along with a request for that letter of support. Given the service we are receiving in our community and area, any extra options would be welcomed. Unfortunately, due to the timing of the Council meetings the deadline time for this letter of support has gone past, however a motion was made to contact Xplore Inc. to see if the letter support is still needed. 
Motion 40- 2023 Lander/Bannister; moved the clerk will check with Xplore Inc. and if there is still time to send the letter of support for their future expansion plans then the letter shall be written and sent accordingly. All members present and in favor, Motion carried. 

-A letter was received from Sue Balint, introducing herself and Rose Bouthillier, the leadership team for the Bonavista Biennale, and providing information on the mission and goals of the Biennale and inviting members to become involved and support their initiatives. 

-A monthly up-date on the Municipal Assessment Agency was received from our Eastern Director, Councillor David Hiscock. 
-House plans were received from a couple who plan to build a residence at 3A Mill Road, requesting a permit from Council to proceed with their plans. The house plans and property size are all in compliance with the regulations and zoning for this area of town. 

Motion 41- 2023 Taylor/Hayward; moved the ‘Approval in Principle’ of the development of this property for a residence property. This approval is contingent on the approval of all other related departments or agencies. All members present and in favor, Motion carried. 

Commissioner’s Report
The report received from Mr. Stan Clinton, the Commissioner for the Public Hearing for the Town of Port Rexton Municipal Plan and Development Regulations, a copy of which was included in Councillors meeting packages, was then discussed at some length and a decision made as follows:
Municipal Plan and Development Regulations, 2023

The Town has received the report of Commissioner Stan Clinton on the Public Hearing of May 24th. The commissioner, in his report discusses the comments and questions raised at the hearing. He has recommended that Council Approve the Municipal Plan and Development Regulations, 2023, without changes. 
Having considered the Commissioner’s report on the Public Hearing:

Motion 42-2023; Rex/Lander:
Be it resolved that the Town Approve the Municipal Plan and Development Regulations, 2023, as Adopted and forward to the Minister of Municipal and Provincial Affairs for Registration in accordance with the Urban and Rural Planning Act, 2000.  

Council members in favour, (7). Opposed (0). Carried.  
 
FINANCES
The financial summary for May, as included in Council member’s meeting packages, was briefly discussed.

May invoices paid totalling                    $28,357.47
Preauthorized payments and transfers:   14,205.74 

                                           Total          $42,563.21
Revenue received May 1- 31, 2023:      $74,555.54
(Taxes and fees received, Federal Gas Tax Rebate, Provincial Gas Tax Rebate, Municipal Operating Grant, matured GIC and interest).
General operating account balance May 31, 2023: $151,965.18 

The Municipal Budget updated summary of expenses and balances as of May 31/23, as included in council members meeting packages, was briefly discussed. To date, all expenditures are well within budgeted allowances.  

Motion #43 - 2023– Hayward/Rex; resolved the acceptance of the monthly financial report, the budget update, the approval for payment of all regular monthly bills, and confirms payment of related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 

Roads and Grading 

There are a couple of larger jobs to be dealt with on our local roads this year, one being the replacement of two large, (6ft diameter), pipes at the steady brook on World Pond Road. The Clerk has received a quote from one supplier for the pipes so far, a price of 22,329.90.  
A Capital Investment Plan will have to be submitted for this job to be completed with funding from the Federal Gas Tax Rebate. This work will also have to be tendered or at least two quotes from contractors. 

Chris Hiscock of Bayview Equipment Rental’s now has a grader and has asked if he can give a quote on our road grading. The amount of local road kilometres will be sent to him so he can give council a price on the job. If it is reasonable then the work can be done while gravel is put down and the flaked calcium, which should be arriving any day now, can be spread immediately after the gravel and grading. 
CMHC Housing Accelerator Fund (HAF)
Olivia, from Otter Housing, then spoke briefly, giving an overview on the progress they have made with their mission to build some affordable housing units here in Port Rexton. In 2021 the first grant was approved for organizational work in getting set up, then, another grant was received under the FCM Green Municipal Fund. A feasibility study and plan has been done, other models of affordable housing developments have been looked at, and four acres of has been donated by John Fisher for the project. Olivia said they are pleased with the progress but, it is a slow process. This is why the announcement of the CMHC Housing Accelerator Fund, (HAF), is such an opportunity for the Town and Otter Housing to combine resources to apply for inclusion to take part in this funding program. There is, however, going to be a short window for applying so if Council is willing, it will be necessary to get started as soon as possible. Council agreed this is a great opportunity to work together and, hopefully, be successful in being accepted into this funding program. 

Motion 44- 2023 Taylor/Kelly; resolved that Council and Otter Housing will work together to complete the application and apply to CMHC to be included in the Housing Accelerator Fund program to obtain funding through this program for the purpose of building affordable housing units to address the shortage of affordable housing in our community. All members present and in favor, Motion carried. 

Some brief discussion was held on the new development regulations and in particular regulations for sewage disposal and the control of short-term rentals and AirBnB’s that is increasingly becoming a problem for most all small communities, in particular those located in heavily visited tourism destinations. It was decided that more time is need for discussion on these matters, so these discussions will be held over and placed on the agenda for the next meeting when there will be time for in-depth discussion. In the meantime, the Clerk will make some calls to other communities and to government agencies to gather some information for the discussions. 

No further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:25 pm, on a Motion 2023(45) Rex/Bannister. 
The next Council meeting will be the first Wednesday of next month, on June 7th.
____________________                     ____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
